
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F602589

ROBERTA GIBSON CLAIMANT

WAL-MART ASSOCIATES, INC.                        No. 1 RESPONDENT

CLAIMS MANAGEMENT, INC.                          No. 1 RESPONDENT
CARRIER

DEATH & PERMANENT TOTAL DISABILITY TRUST FUND    NO. 2 RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED JULY 29, 2011

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by DALE BROWN, Attorney,
Fayetteville, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 3, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 29, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 10, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury on November 15,

2005. 

4. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

September 30, 2009, with regard to her lumbar spine injury.

5. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$363 for temporary total disability and $272 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent and total disability or wage loss in the

alternative due to her compensable lumbar spine injury.

2. Second Injury Fund liability.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On November 15, 2005 Claimant went to sit in
a chair, but it had been moved, injuring her
left and right thumbs, right hip, and waist.”

Respondents No. 1’s contentions are:

“The respondents contend that the claimant is
not permanently and totally disabled, and
therefore her claim should be denied.  The
claimant’s own neurosurgeon, Dr. Luke Knox,
referred her for an FCE that was performed on
April 8, 2009.  The FCE, which is attached,
indicates that the claimant is able to perform
work to the light strength demand level among
other things.  She demonstrated her ability to
carry twenty three (23) pounds for thirty (30)
feet as well as push/pull a one hundred (100)
pound sled thirty (30) feet.  The FCE also
indicates that the claimant did not
demonstrate an entirely full effort during the
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examination, and it was concluded that the
claimant “can do more physically” at times
than she demonstrated the testing.  Moreover,
competitive test behaviors and clinical
observations show the claimant putting forth
“variable levels of effort.

Dr. Knox opines that he believes “that is
(sic) probably appropriate for Ms. Gibson to
return to work.”  Dr. Knox authored August 4,
2009 and November 30, 2009 letters relating to
her physical condition and ability to return
to work, both of which are attached and have
previously been produced to the claimant’s
counsel. 

The respondents reserve the right to
supplement their contentions within a
reasonable time prior to the hearing and
following appropriate investigation and
discovery.

The respondents deny the claimant is entitled
to any wage loss in excess of her impairment
rating.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“Pursuant to A.C.A. §11-9-525(b)(1), Second
Injury Fund liability must be determined prior
to consideration of the Death and Permanent
Total Disability Trust Fund liability.  If the
Second Injury Fund is found to not have
liability and the claimant is found to be
permanently and totally disabled, the Trust
Fund stands ready to commence weekly benefits
in compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.
Therefore the Trust Fund has not controverted
the claimant’s entitlement to benefits.  The
Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a sixty-six-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent on November 15, 2005, when she

sustained a compensable injury to her lumbar spine and her thumbs.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant described how she

sustained her compensable injuries as follows:
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“A. We were at a meeting and we were told to
go back to work.  One of the ladies said she
had something else and so we were supposed to
sit back down and prior to that, the lady next
to me had started to put my chair away.  And
when I went to sit back down, she saw it and
tried to push it back under me and pushed me.
I went on the table and on the floor, because
the metal hit across my back.

Q. All right.  And did you have injuries from
that?

A. Yes.

Q. And what were your injuries?

A. My back, my lower back and my thumbs.

Q. Now, how are your thumbs now?

A. They are fine.

Q. And how is your back?

A. It still hurts.  It’s not - not the same.”

The claimant’s compensable lumbar injury was treated in a

conservative fashion primarily at the direction and through

referrals of Dr. Kim Emerson.  However, the claimant’s lumbar

difficulties still continue despite the conservative treatment and

she eventually underwent an L4-5 fusion around October 2008.  The

surgical procedure was performed by Dr. Luke Knox.

The claimant continued to have follow up visits with Dr. Knox

including a visit on May 21, 2009.  That report states:

“Roberta Gibson was seen in the Neurosurgery
Clinic on May 21, 2009.  She had recently
underwent a functional capacity evaluation,
but I inclined not to have Roberta to close
out her workers’ compensation claim until 1-
year post op, which takes her to September of
2009.  According to her functional capacity
evaluation, she demonstrated near-full effort.
They felt she could conceivably pursue a
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light-strength demand level as defined in
Jennifer Flowers Functional Capacity
Evaluation performed on April 8, 2009.
Roberta does not believe she can return to her
previous employment at this point she is still
requiring 5 Vicodin a day.  I will have
Roberta return to see me in September; at
which point, we will close out her workers’
compensation claim.”

The functional capacity evaluation that Dr. Knox referenced in

his May 21, 2009, medical record is found at Respondents’ Exhibit

No. 1, Page 86.  Following are the recommendations found in the

actual functional capacity evaluation summary report:

“Based on the results of the functional
capacity evaluation performed on Ms. Gibson,
she is able to perform work to the light
strength demand level.  She is able to lift up
to 20 pounds from 12 inches to overhead on an
occasional basis (0-33 percent of the day).
She is able to perform work in a seated
position in a frequent basis (34-66 percent of
the day).  She is limited in stooping, low
level work, and overhead work to an occasional
basis.  If Ms. Gibson is to return to work she
would benefit from going back on a part time
basis (four hours) to begin with and would
need to be free to change positions every 20-
30 minutes.  Ms. Gibson would likely benefit
from another short course of physical therapy
to continue to progress her strength in lumbar
and abdominal stabilizers.  She does need to
continue with her home exercise program.  She
is to follow up with Dr. Knox regarding the
results of this test.  All further
rehabilitation, restrictions, and limitations
will be at his discretion.”

On August 4, 2009, Dr. Knox authors a letter to the

respondents’ attorney regarding the claimant and her ability to

perform employment activities.  The body of that letter states as

follows:

“I am in receipt of your correspondence dated
July 14, 2009, concerning Ms. Roberta Gibson.
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I have had the opportunity to review your
correspondence and believe it is probably
appropriate for Ms. Gibson to return to work.
Under the recommendations of her functional
capacity evaluation, which was performed on
April 8, 2009, they felt that she was able to
perform work to a light strength demand level,
specifically lifting up to twenty pounds from
twelve inches to overhead on an occasional
basis.  She was able to perform work in a
seated position on a frequent basis.  She
should limit stooping, low-level work, and
overhead work to an occasional basis.  They
had also recommended that she return on a
part-time basis to begin with and would need
to be free to change positions every 20-30
minutes.”

On November 30, 2009, Dr. Luke Knox authored another letter

regarding the claimant and the status of her lumbar spine

difficulties.  Dr. Knox determined that the claimant would qualify

for 12 percent permanent partial disability to the body as a whole.

Dr. Knox also indicated that he believed the claimant would

continue to require medical treatment and very well may need to

have hardware removed in the future.

In reviewing the medical records, in this matter, the last

medical report I find from Dr. Knox regarding the claimant is dated

July 1, 2010.  That medical report states:

“Roberta Gibson was seen in the Neurosurgery
Clinic on July 1, 2010.  She is now going on
two years status post surgery.  She is
significantly improved with her physical
therapy.  She is going once a week.  I
strongly urge that she continue with her PT
program.  I asked that she return to see me in
three months.  I would like to see her
continue with her PT program.  Her x-rays show
stable alignment.”

The claimant, in this matter, has asked the Commission to

consider whether or not she is permanently and totally disabled or
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alternatively whether she has suffered wage loss disability due to

her compensable injuries.

We will first take up the issue of permanent and total

disability.  In order to prove that she is permanently and totally

disabled, the claimant must prove that she was injured to the

extent that she can only perform services that are so limited in

quality, dependability, or quantity that a reasonable stable market

for them does not exist.

From a review of the functional capacity evaluation and the

records of Dr. Knox who performed the surgical intervention of the

claimant’s lumbar spine and provided follow up care, it seems that

the claimant can return to some form of work.  However, Dr. Kim

Emerson, a family doctor, disagrees with that opinion.  In Dr.

Emerson’s medical reports regarding the claimant, she states the

following:

“You have signed a controlled medication
agreement and will be held to this contract.
Violation of this contract could result in
termination of our patient physician
relationship and your family members may be
terminated as well due to the conflict of
interest.  You continue to be unable to do any
work of any kind.  You are unable to lift
anything heavier than a coffee cup.  There
should be no lifting, bending, twisting,
pushing, pulling, kneeling, fingering,
reaching overhead, sitting or standing for
over ten minutes consecutively due to the
spine pain and weakness and neuropathy.  The
continued pain and Hydrocodone usage on a
routine basis makes you unable to store new
memory, access old memory, have focus and
concentration.  You are unable to train for
less sedentary work.”

Although the above statement may vary in different reports,
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the same basic meaning applies to her opinion about the claimant’s

ability to work.  Dr. Emerson was deposed regarding the hearing in

this matter.  In that deposition, the respondents’ attorney

questions Dr. Emerson about this type of language used in her

medical reports regarding the claimant.  A portion of that exchange

between the respondents’ attorney and Dr. Emerson follows:

“Q. When you use language like, “Can’t access
old memory, store new memory,” is that
language you use for a number of your
patients?

A. I can.

Q. And so that language, when we see that in
your records, is not specific to Ms. Gibson in
terms of you use it as it relates to other
patients in your practice, correct?

A. It is specific to Ms. Gibson, and I do use
it in other patients in my practice.

Q. Now, I do see in the same note - if you
would, under “Differential” under
“Psychiatric,” would you read what you have
for Ms. Gibson on your February 16, 2010,
record, please?

A. February?

Q. Yes, February 16, 2010.

A. “Alert, oriented to time, place, person.
Recent and remote memory normal.  Tense,
anxious, hypervigilant, no hallucinations or
delusions, no homicidal or suicidal ideation,
judgement and insight appropriate.”

Q. So, despite being on this pain medication
when she presented to you in this date, you
found her to be alert and oriented to time,
place, and person, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And you believed at that time her memory
was normal as to recency or remoteness?
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A. Yes.

Q. And you believed her judgement and insight
appropriate?

A. Yes.

Q. And she was not having hallucinations or
delusions?

A. That’s correct.

Q. And at this point and time, she had been on
the pain medication she’s currently on for
quite some time, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. So, would you agree, Dr. Emerson, that our
physical examination and observation of Ms.
Gibson does not support your concern that she
may have some cognitive problems; would you
agree with that?

A. I would not agree with that.

Q. Have you seen any indication from Ms.
Gibson, in your observation of her, that would
lead you to conclude anything, other than your
psychiatric differential in this note we just
read through?

A. At the time that I’ve seen Ms. Gibson, the
examination given there is as stated.

Q. So, you have treated her for several years
now.

A. I have.

Q. So, on all of your examinations, you have
not detected anything that would cause you
concern as to her psychiatric differential?

A. I have not.

Q. In light of the facts that you haven’t done
any vocational testing on Ms. Gibson, her
psychiatric differentials, as you testified,
were per your last report, you have not seen
any signs on your observations of impaired
condition, do you have any basis to believe
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that Ms. Gibson could not earn meaningful
wages at this time?

A. My concern is that any patient that takes
two Hydrocodone every four to six hours and is
trying to work any type of job could be
impaired.

Q. Okay.

A. So, it could be slowing their thinking,
could be slowing their motor skills.  And what
I know about Ms. Gibson in regards to her
chronic daily pain is, she requires those
medications for quality of life.

Q. When you use the term “could be” in your
testimony - 

A. Yes.

Q. - you would agree that you don’t have any
information that your concerns have been a
reality for Ms. Gibson?

A. Not for Ms. Gibson, but for many others.”

Dr. Emerson also completed a document at the request of the

claimant’s attorney.  That document is entitled Medical Source

Statements of Ability to do Work-Related Activities (Physical).

That document was signed by Dr. Emerson and dated October 11, 2010.

It is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 100-105.  Dr. Emerson

indicates that the claimant is able to lift up to ten pounds

occasionally which is defined as up to one third of the time and

that she should never lift and carry any weight eleven pounds and

above.  Dr. Emerson also indicates that the claimant can, at one

time without interruption, sit for thirty minutes, stand for thirty

minutes and walk for thirty minutes.  The report also indicates

that the claimant can in total during an eight-hour work day sit

for two hours, stand for one hour and walk for one hour.  The
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medical record filled out by Dr. Emerson also indicates the

claimant can never push or pull with her right or left hands.  It

indicates that the claimant can frequently, with her right and left

hand, frequently being defined as one third to two thirds of the

day, reach overhead, reach all other handling, fingering and

feeling.  As to the claimant’s feet, Dr. Emerson indicates that the

claimant can operate foot controls with her right and left foot

occasionally meaning up to one third of the day.

Concerning postural activities, the report indicates that the

claimant can never climb stairs or ramps, climb ladders or

scaffolds, balance, stoop, kneel, crouch, and crawl.  One portion

of the report asked the question: “Identify the particular medical

or clinical findings (i.e. physical exam findings x-ray findings

laboratory test results history and symptoms including pain etc.)

Which supports your assessment or any limitations and why the

findings support the assessments.”  Dr. Emerson responded in a hand

written note, “Patient unable to do any of the above activities due

to unsure balance and position related to back pain and usage of

narcotic medications to control pain.”

The last page of the report completed by Dr. Emerson asked for

the following information: “State any other work-related

activities, which are affected by any impairments and indicate how

the activities are affected.  What are the medical findings that

support this assessment?”  Dr. Emerson answers in a hand written

note, “Patient has not exhibited ability to focus, concentrate,

store new memory or access old memory due to uncontrolled pain
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since November 2005-current.  Has required appropriate pain

medication for quality of life.”

During the deposition of Dr. Emerson regarding this matter,

the issue of this report completed by her was discussed.  A portion

of the exchange between the respondents’ attorney and Dr. Emerson

regarding this medical report follows:

“Q. All right.  I’ll let you hang onto this
because I’ll have some questions.  Okay.  Dr.
Emerson, with respect to Exhibit 3, which you
have in your hand, which is the form Ms.
Brooks provided you, where did you obtain the
information necessary to complete this form?

A. Face-to-face contact with the patient and
just knowledge of her examination and history.

Q. Did you do any type of objective testing on
Ms. Gibson in order to complete the form
that’s marked as Exhibit 3?

A. I’m not exactly sure how to answer a
question, sir.  I did not have the patient
lift weights to determine her lifting and
carrying capacity, but I’ve examined the
patient, so I don’t know.

Q. Did you have Ms. Gibson perform any
sitting, standing, or walking tasks in order
to complete Section 2 of the form?

A. Yes.  She sits, stands, and walks when she
comes into my clinic.

Q. My question is, did you have her do any
tests specifically that would give you
information to fill out this form?

A. No.

Q. Did you observe her standing for 30
minutes?

A. I did not.

Q. Would the same be true for the other
sitting, standing, walking requests?
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A. It would.

Q. Did you get the information such as 30
minutes, 30 minutes, 30 minutes from Ms.
Gibson herself?

A. No, I did not.”

The claimant was employed by the respondent which is a very

large retail sales company.  The claimant has had multiple

positions with the respondent.  At the time of her injury, she was

working in the claims management division, more specifically

working in the scanning department.  That job required the claimant

to be seated at a desk, she would key information, go through

paperwork, use bar codes, and placed the bar codes on pages that

where then scanned in.  Before that job with the respondent, the

claimant was a claims adjuster.  In her testimony before the

Commission, she testified that that job required a tremendous

amount of telephone work between associates and doctors which

required her to sit for long periods of time.  Prior to that

employment with the respondent, she worked for the respondent doing

the state sales tax and the tobacco tax for a division of the

respondent which required her to calculate sales tax on sales of

tobacco throughout the entire United States.  From her testimony,

it is clear that the jobs she has held with the respondent required

a great deal of intellectual skill and ability.  The claimant had

to calculate, consider and make payment of millions of dollars.  It

is obvious that the claimant is a very smart individual and has

many skills in order to operate in such a large company and perform

job duties that are of such importance.  The throughout most of her
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life has performed secretarial or professional type work.  She has

not been engaged in much manual labor but has been engaged in

communication, preparation and professional types of employment

activities.

Dr. Knox in his medical reports regarding the claimant reveals

his opinion that the claimant can return to work.  Dr. Knox is a

board certified neurosurgeon and performed the L4-5 fusion on the

claimant’s lumbar spine.  Dr. Knox based his opinion, in part, from

an FCE report that used objective standards to consider the

claimant’s physical abilities.  I give his opinion and the FCE

great weight.

Dr. Emerson is a family doctor who has treated the claimant

for some time.  However, her medical reports and deposition

testimony reveal the use of subjective and generalized information

to come to the conclusion that the claimant is unable to work.  I

give little weight to Dr. Emerson’s opinion of the claimant’s

physical abilities.

Both the claimant and the respondents introduced vocational

analysis or assessments regarding the claimant.  The claimant’s

vocational analysis was performed by Tanya Rutherford Owen.  In her

summary she states, “Based upon the opinion of her treating

physician, she would be unable to complete a normal work day due to

her need of pain medications, cognitive difficulties as well as her

physical limitations.  With these limitations, she would be

incapable of maintaining competitive employment at this time.”  Ms.

Owen bases her opinion primarily on the opinions of Dr. Emerson, a
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family practitioner.  As stated before, I give little weight to Dr.

Emerson’s opinion that the claimant is unable to work.  Instead, I

give more weight to Dr. Knox, the claimant’s treating surgeon, and

the FCE report.  The vocational assessment performed by Heather

Taylor at the request of the respondents is in line with the

opinion of both Dr. Knox and the findings of the FCE.

Even given the claimant’s limit to initially part time light

duty work activities by Dr. Knox and his 12 percent rating to the

body as a whole, I find that she could find some form of employment

given the vast experience in administrative work that the

claimant’s work history reveals.  The claimant did seem to be a

very likeable person who could meet the public well and was able to

articulate answers to questions well.  She has also completed an

associate’s degree in business and graduated from high school.  The

claimant has demonstrated at least some limited ability to work

through her work as the secretary/treasurer of her small local

church.

The claimant is not permanently and totally disabled but her

ability to earn wages has been affected.  Her work history is that

of administrative or secretarial work and she has been required to

sit for lengthy periods throughout her life and concentrate.  Her

ability to do this has now been limited due to her medications and

her need to change positions from standing to sitting.

In considering wage loss we will consider factors including

the claimant’s age, education, work history, and the constraints

that have been placed on her due to her compensable lumbar spine
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injury.  As I previously stated, the claimant is sixty-six years of

age, she has an associate’s degree and has traditionally had a work

history of secretarial and administrative duties.  As to her

physical limitations, I tend to agree much more with the FCE and

the opinions of Dr. Knox over the opinions of Dr. Emerson, who

through her own deposition testimony, has not performed any

objective testing on the claimant to determine her abilities.

The claimant’s pool of available jobs is certainly much

smaller due to her compensable injury and its effects.  The

claimant can no longer perform administrative and secretarial

duties in the same manner that she could prior to her injury.  She

is unable to sit with the same frequency that she was once able to

and probably does have some loss of concentration due to her

medications.

After considering all the evidence including age, education,

and work experience, I find that the claimant’s employment

opportunities have been substantially reduced by the physical

limitations caused by her compensable lumbar spine injury.  In my

opinion, this loss of wage-earning capacity would entitle the

claimant to an amount of wage loss equal to a whole body impairment

rating of 18 percent.  This amount is over and above any

consideration of anatomical impairment.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings
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of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 29, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed August 10, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven that she suffered a loss in wage

earning capacity as a result of her compensable injury in an amount

equal to 18 percent impairment to the body as a whole.

4. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in

an amount commiserate with the benefits given herein and the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The claimant has met her burden and shall receive wage loss

from the respondent in an amount of 18 percent to the body as a

whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.
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All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


